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SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES 
VIRTUAL MEETING 

MONDAY, JANUARY 24, 2022 
UN-APPROVED 

 
SB Members Present: Rebecca H. Pine, Chair; Alison S. Manugian, Vice Chair; Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk; Joshua A. 
Degen, Member; John F. Reilly, Member 
Also Present: Mark W. Haddad, Town Manager; Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager; Melisa Doig, HR 
Director; Megan Foster, Principal Assistant Assessor, Patricia Dufresne, Town Accountant; Hannah Moller, Tax 
Collector/Treasurer 
 
Ms. Pine called the meeting to order at 7:00pm and reviewed the agenda.   
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Mr. Cunningham recognized the passing of John Walsh a lifelong member of the community. He said he was active in 
Groton as a Reserve Officer and a Firefighter/EMT and went on to run the EMS. He said his service was appreciated during 
those times. Mr. Cunningham said that the calling hours were going to be on Wednesday from 4-7pm at McGaffigan Funeral 
Home.  
 
Ms. Pine read an email into the record from Anna Eliot regarding the Select Board’s Executive Order to close the Senior 
Center to the public. Ms. Pine said by means of a response, the Select Board has no control over GELD, the Library, public 
schools or the Prescott Program. She said that the Fire Station and Police Station were open because they were essential 
services. She said that the Country Club has also ben closed. She said that as frustrating as it was to see programs cancelled, 
they continued some of the services such as meals on wheels and van services. She said that the seniors were a vulnerable 
population during this pandemic and their decision was done in an effort to protect public health. Mr. Cunningham said he 
agreed adding that the numbers were surging pretty dramatically when they made the decision to close the Center and Town 
Hall.  
 
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT 

1. Mr. Haddad said that while they continued to have employees infected with COVID-19, it appears to have hit a    
peak. Mr. Haddad said that they were scheduled to return to work on Monday, January 31st, unless the Board had an 
objection. He said that Town Hall would return to "Appointment Only" and the Center in West Groton would 
resume in-person programming on a limited basis on that date. Mr. Cunningham said that he thought this was a 
good plan. Ms. Pine said she agreed adding she assumed meetings would still be held on Zoom for the time being. 
 

2. Mr. Haddad said that last week he had written the Board on a proposal to seek a MassWorks Grant this summer to 
make improvements to the Center Sewer District. He said he submitted an Expression of Interest to the 
Commonwealth of Massachusetts for such a project. He said he specifically stated that the Deluxe Property was 
being redeveloped into a mix-used development that would have both a business and residential component, 
including affordable housing. He said that they would need approximately $4 million to complete the project and that 
the Town had already conducted a study to determine the need and had set aside a significant portion of its ARPA 
Funds for the project. He said that they would partner with the Developer of the Deluxe Property for a successful 
project. Mr. Haddad said that while there was no guarantee that it would be successful, the Commonwealth stated 
that there were a couple of state funding programs that may be able to fund this project, including the MassWorks 
Program, which funded the Four Corner Sewer Project. Mr. Haddad said that the Four Corners project was successful 
because it was shovel ready, had both a business and residential component and, most importantly, had a significant 
private contribution (Mickey Higgins contributed $100,000 for the project and Dave Moulton contributed $60,000). 
Mr. Haddad said that in order to be competitive, in the infrastructure category, the Feedback states that "the project 
will need to be advanced in design and permitting, while also leveraging a private development that is imminent and 
closely linked to the public improvements. He said that the Full Application would require details about shovel 
readiness, scope of construction work, project cost and timeline, etc., for both the public infrastructure projects and 
the specific private development." Mr. Haddad said that it was his understanding that this project would be submitted 
to the ZBA for a Comprehensive Permit sometime in February adding this would meet the permitting requirement.  
 
Mr. Haddad said that the second criteria was that the project had to be shovel ready. He said he believed that it would 
make sense to use the ARPA funds to have Environmental Partners design the project and have it ready to go out to 
bid, while asking the Developer if they would provide a financial contribution to the project. Mr. Haddad said that 
since it would create housing, including affordable housing, and a potential business component (the property was in 
the GB Zone), he believed that this application would be highly competitive. Mr. Haddad said that they could go to 
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Town Meeting in the Spring with an article appropriating the $4 million, but have it contingent on receiving the 
Grant. He said that this was exactly what they had done with the Four Corners project and it did not cost the tax 
payers or rate payers one dime. Mr. Haddad said that he had met with the Sewer Commission and Developer and 
they had both indicated their interest in pursuing this plan. Mr. Haddad said that he asked their Sewer Engineer to 
develop an exact cost estimate on designing the project. He said he was very excited about the prospects of this grant 
and hoped the Select Board would support pursuing said grant.   
 
Mr. Degen said that a public/private partnership in this was important but thought the developer needed to put some 
skin in the game on this also adding they should match the Town’s portion to upgrade this pump station. Mr. 
Cunningham said he was also in favor of this and thought they should start the process. Ms. Manugian said she also 
agreed and asked what the timeframe was on a design cost. Mr. Haddad said he was waiting for the design cost still 
and would bring it forward to the Board as soon as he received it. Mr. Haddad said regardless of the new 
development coming at the Deluxe property, the pump station would have to be upgraded eventually. Mr. Haddad 
thanked the Board adding he was excited to start this process.  
 

3. Mr. Haddad said that the Agreement between himself and the Town was due to expire on June 30, 2022. He said that 
according to Article 1(B) of the Agreement, "the Board shall notify the Employee in writing on or before February 
15, 2022, whether or not it intends to renew this Agreement. Failure of the Board to give such written notice shall 
result in automatic renewal of the Agreement for a one-year period, subject to appropriation and the availability of 
funds. Should this Agreement be automatically renewed, the same terms and conditions shall apply unless modified 
by written agreement of the parties." Mr. Haddad respectfully requested that the Board consider renewing this 
Agreement and enter into negotiations with him for a new three (3) year Agreement. 
 
Mr. Degen said he thought Mark had done a good job and that his work warranted them to open negotiations for up 
to a 3-year contract.  
 
Mr. Degen moved to open negotiations with Mr. Haddad for up to a 3-year contract. Mr. Cunningham seconded the 
motion.  
 
Ms. Pine asked the Board to read the existing contract and gear up to negotiating. She thought they could wait until 
he was done negotiating with the unions when some of his time freed up. Mr. Degen said that their negotiations with 
the Town Manager could be used as a template with union negotiations.  
 
Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Degen-aye; Pine-aye 
 
Ms. Pine said that they should meet in executive session by themselves to discuss negotiations sometime in the next 
couple of weeks. 
 

4. Mr. Haddad said that the Recycling Committee had requested that he nominate Nancy Ohringer for appointment to 
the Committee. He asked the Board to consider this as his nomination of Ms. Ohringer for appointment and 
respectfully requested that the Board accept this nomination and appoint Ms. Ohringer to the Recycling Committee. 

 
Mr. Degen moved to appoint Nancy Ohringer to the Recycling Committee term to end June 30, 2022. Ms. Manugian 
seconded the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Degen-aye; Pine-aye 
 

5. Mr. Haddad said that with regard to the FY 2023 Proposed Operating Budget, he noted that the Board would be 
meeting in Joint Session with the Finance Committee on Saturday, January 29, 2022 beginning at 8:30a.m. He said 
that the meeting would be broadcast on Zoom. He asked the Board if they needed anything prior to Saturday. The 
Board was all set.  
 

6. Mr. Haddad provided the Board with an update on their meeting schedule.  Ms. Pine that if the Board wanted to 
hear a report from any committee, to let her know.  

 
SELECT BOARD ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION 

1. Mr. Haddad said that he, Town Counsel, and Ms. Dunbar had concluded Negotiations with UC Retail, LLC and 
New England Craft Cultivators on Host Community Agreements. Mr. Haddad said that should the Board find them 
acceptable, he respectfully requested that the Board vote to approve them and authorize him to sign them. Mr. 
Haddad said that they would receive a payment of $1,500 from each vendor to help cover Town Counsels costs. He 
said that they had agreed upon a 1.5% impact fee for the five years of the agreement, unless the law changed and 
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found these impact fees not allowable. He said that this would be in addition to the 3% tax the Town would get from 
sales. Mr. Haddad said that the only difference between the 2 was wording having to do with the potential zoning 
change for the proposed location at Mill Run Plaza.  
 
Ms. Pine said she was concerned about the vendors having in person outreach meetings because they did not allow 
public meetings themselves just yet and asked what the timeline was for them holding their community outreach 
meetings. Mr. Haddad said that he would ask the vendors but said it was the vendors meetings. Mr. Degen said that 
they could hold a webinar.  

 
 Mr. Degen said that with the 1.5% impact fee, the amount the Town would see would be less than anticipated.  He 

said that if the court overturned the impact fee, he asked if the Town would retroactively owe the vendor back. Mr. 
Haddad said no. Mr. Degen said that language should be added to that effect then. Mr. Haddad said he was not 
counting on any revenues until next year adding he was very conservative in his estimates going into FY24.  

 
Ms. Manugian moved to approve the 2 host agreements with UC Retail, LLC and New England Craft Cultivators and 
authorize the Town Manager to execute them on their behalf. Mr. Degen seconded the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-
aye; Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Degen-aye; Pine-aye 

 
2. Mr. Haddad said that as requested, Town Counsel had drafted a Warrant Article to amend the Marijuana Zoning 

Bylaw to change the 500-foot requirement from property boundary to door to door. He said that should the Board 
find it acceptable, he respectfully requested that the Board vote to add the Article to the 2022 Spring Town Meeting 
Warrant and authorize him to send it to the Planning Board to hold a hearing.  
 
Ms. Manugian moved that the Board vote to add the Article to the 2022 Spring Town Meeting Warrant and authorize 
the Town Manager to send it to the Planning Board to hold a hearing. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. Roll 
Call: Manugian-aye; Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye; Degen-aye; Pine-aye 
 
Ms. Manugian said the way it was written, if a preschool wanted to open, would it be prohibited. Mr. Haddad said 
that the cannabis would have been there first in that case so they couldn’t open a preschool. 
 

3. Mr. Haddad respectfully requested that the Board appoint Diane Carson as the Alternate Representative to the Wild 
and Scenic River Stewardship Council. 
 
Mr. Cunningham made a motion to appoint Diane Carson as an Alternate Representative to the Wild and Scenic 
River Stewardship Council. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Pine-aye; Degen-aye; 
Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye 

 
OTHER BUSINESS 
Ms. Pine said that they had a request from Mr. Degen to reconsider the date for the Spring Town Meeting. Mr. Degen said 
that the April 30th date was a problem for him and could not make it work after all. He said that he could not change his plans 
and wanted to be there for Town Meeting. He asked if they could move the date of Town Meeting. Ms. Pine said that the 
date of the election changed when they moved the date of Town Meeting. She said that they needed to stick with a Saturday 
with the possibility of having to hold it outdoors. Mr. Haddad said that moving it to the 7th of May, put the election out to 
May 31st, which caused issues setting up for Town Meeting. Mr. Haddad said that Mr. Bouchard had already notified the 
State and put an ad in the newspaper therefore he needed to know the Board’s decision as soon as possible.  
 
Ms. Pine said that there had been times in the past where not everyone had been there. She said that their positions were 
registered ahead of time. Ms. Pine said she wished they could accommodate him, but thought there were some logistical 
issues with moving it. The Board decided to stick with the date of April 30th. 
 
Ms. Pine said that Mike Sulprizio was appointed to the Finance Committee last week and pointed out that there were now 3 
Finance Committee members serving on the Capital Planning Advisory Committee. She said that this was something they 
had never discussed and wanted to put this discussion on a future agenda and see if the makeup of the Capital Planning 
Advisory Committee should be changed.  
 
ON-GOING ISSUES 
C: Mr. Haddad said that they were starting to estimate the cost of the Flo Ro project and were starting to see some effects of 
Covid. He said that the track money set aside might not be enough. He said that he may consider going back to the CPC and 
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asking them for additional funds through an out of cycle application. He said he would have a further update at a future 
meeting but wanted to let the Board know what they were seeing already. Ms. Pine said she was in favor of asking the CPC. 
 
D: Mr. Haddad said that Ms. Dunbar had done a great job with Bystander training adding they had issued a press release for 
the training.  
 
E. Mr. Haddad said that The Board of Health would be meeting on February 7th to discuss the mask mandate as it was due to 
expire on February 10th.  
 
MINUTES 
Mr. Cunningham moved to approve the minutes of the special scheduled meeting of January 5, 2022. Mr. Degen seconded the 
motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Reilly-aye; Degen-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pine-abstain 
 
Mr. Degen moved to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting of January 10, 2022 as written. Mr. Cunningham 
seconded the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Reilly-aye; Degen-aye; Cunningham-aye; Pine-aye 
 
 
Ms. Pine adjourned the meeting at 8:08pm.   
 
Approved:  _____________________________    _________________________________ 
           Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk   respectfully submitted:       
        Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant 
Date Approved:   


